
March 19, 2014 
Sent Via Email: joelle.gore@noaa.gov

Joelle Gore, Acting Chief
Coastal Programs Division (N/ORM3)
Office of Ocean and Coastal Resource Management
National Ocean Service
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
1305 East-West Highway
Silver Spring, MD 20910

Re: Oregon’s Coastal Nonpoint Pollution Control Plan

Dear Ms. Gore:

I am writing as an individual, not as representative of any organization or agency with which I
may be affiliated.  I am writing to ask you to disapprove Oregon’s current Coastal Nonpoint
Pollution Control Plan (CNPCP), for the reasons set out below.

I have been involved in water quality issues on a very personal level since the late 1970s, when
the term ‘non-point source pollution’ was first coined.  I was a staff member of the Oregon
Department of Environmental Quality and worked closely with the original committee and EPA
staff tasked with studying the issue(and explaining the new terminology and concepts) of non-
point source pollution around the state.  At the time, I had high hopes for the program.

I was a founding member of a local community group that worked doggedly to protect our
drinking water source, the North Florence Dunal Aquifer, Oregon, from both point and nonpoint
source pollution caused by development and logging in the late 1990s.  

My husband was a founding member of the Florence Area Salmon Trout Enhancement Program
(STEP) years ago, which gave me an inside view of the on-the-ground effect of nonpoint
pollution on local fisheries.  Local salmon runs have been devastated from nonpoint pollution
from logging and development in the area.  The fragility of even our artificially produced salmon
runs was painfully illustrated this February when something entered a local stream, presumably
from a nearby stormwater drain which empties into the stream, and wiped out 10,000 coho
salmon eggs in the local STEP group’s hatchery.  Several fish and frogs were also found dead in
the creek.  The eggs represented a year’s production, meaning there will be no coho returning to
Munsel Creek three years from now.  The newspaper article said that the state was not
investigating the pollution.

I have been a member of the Board of the Heceta Water District (HWD) since 2003.  The district
obtains drinking water for over 4,500 people from Clear Lake, which is located within the North
Florence Dunal Aquifer,  As a board member, I was deeply involved with the formation of the
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Clear Lake Watershed Protection Zone - from conception, through seemingly endless litigation,
to final adoption by Lane County in 1998.   I am also a Commissioner on the newly formed
Heceta Water Peoples’ Utility District, which will be assuming the water district’s
responsibilities in June 2014.  

I have spent countless hours, as employee, elected official, and community volunteer, trying to
ensure that the issue of nonpoint source pollution would receive the political and public attention
it deserved.  All I can say now is that Oregon’s efforts to address nonpoint pollution of our
waters has been a MONUMENTAL FAILURE.

I offer, as example, my experiences in a small watershed on the Oregon coast, in the Siuslaw
Basin.

Clear Lake is one of many lakes on the central Oregon coast that lie on the 50-mile long North
Florence Dunal Aquifer,  which was designated a 'sole source aquifer' by the EPA in 1981.   A
sole source aquifer is an aquifer which has been determined to be the sole or principal drinking
water source for the area.  The Clear Lake Watershed is situated north of Florence, is part of the
North Florence Dunal Aquifer, and empties into Munsel Lake, Munsel Creek, and eventually
into the Siuslaw River estuary.

The coastal forestlands included in the North Florence Dunal Aquifer contain a dense network of
streams, many of which are salmon-bearing, and others which comprise feeder streams for the
Siuslaw River. 

Industrial forestry operations in the Clear Lake watershed have been ongoing since the formation
of the Water District in 1966.  Residential development (on septic systems, not sewer) inside the
watershed was curtailed somewhat in 1998, but residential activities continue essentially
unmonitored.  Two small lakes feed into Clear Lake, both of which have already experienced
seasonal algae growth due to nonpoint pollution from residential habitation.  Clear Lake is
directly threatened by pesticide and herbicide applications inside the watershed, as well as land
disturbance on steep slopes near the lake from logging operations.  

In addition, Clear Lake is particularly sensitive to fertilizers (whether natural or chemical) which
would adversely effect the oligotrophic nature of the lake which provides clean drinking water
for over 4,500 people.  Many of our coastal lakes are being harmed by non-agricultural fertilizer
application - such as those seeping into the ground from septic tanks, applied to nearby lawns
and residential gardens, and sprayed on forestlands.  The fertilizer which enters the surface
waters through runoff and/or groundwater flow increases algal growth, and can have a
devastating effect on water quality.  Lakes, as described in Dr. Larson’s letter, are particularly
susceptible to detrimental effects of fertilizers from both domestic uses and logging operations.

After countless studies, reports and lawsuits, decades of public hearings, deliberations, and
governmental ‘paper’ actions, our drinking water is still, essentially, unprotected from nonpoint
pollution.  If Clear Lake becomes polluted, the Heceta Water District will have to install,
operate, and maintain additional expensive filtration and cleaning equipment, which will result in
higher water rates and lower quality water for the customers.



When a recent logging operation was begun, the community and the Water District discovered
first hand just how ineffective the existing laws and regulations are.  The community and the
Water District were concerned about logging operations and the resulting runoff (and/or wind-
drift) into tributaries and directly into Clear Lake from road construction (sedimentation),
landslides caused by road construction and other logging activities, herbicide, fertilizer, and
pesticide application, and slash burning runoff.

The North Florence Dunal Aquifer’s sole source designation should provide some level of extra
protection for our drinking water from pollution. The recourse against any government project
violating the protections is that they cannot obtain federal funding.  One would think that is a
strong incentive to implement effective plans to protect the water, but the facts on the ground
prove otherwise.  DEQ, Lane County, and the City of Florence all regularly adopt rules and
regulations which allow development that will obviously pollute the aquifer - commercial
stormwater drainage directly into pipes in the aquifer, residential development on septic systems
next to lakes and surface water, logging activities that include application of all manner of
chemicals, etc.  All of this on land which is, essentially, stabilized sand dunes, and extremely
pervious to anything that is applied to the surface.  To my knowledge, neither entity has ever
been denied federal funding for allowing, and in many cases encouraging, development and
activities which will cause pollution of the aquifer.

When faced with the recent logging activity inside the Clear Lake Watershed, the Water District
tried to prevent the spraying of fertilizers, herbicides and pesticides inside the watershed.  The
board was informed that there was nothing that could be done until it could be proven that
something had actually harmed the water - after the spraying had been allowed.  The District had
to explain to our many customers that the district itself has no power to prevent nonpoint
pollution of Clear Lake, short of expensive (and uncertain) litigation - after the damage had been
done.  

The next supposed layer of protection:  Lane County’s Watershed Protection Zone. Politics and
profits once again triumphed over science and reason.  The protection zone language was
purposefully written by Lane County (in response to threatened lawsuits and political pressure
by the logging industry) to be completely ineffective as far as application to logging operations
inside the watershed, and minimal as to pollution from other human activities.  This, too, offered
no protection from nonpoint pollution.

Next, inquiry was made to Oregon’s DEQ and Water Resources Departments - their regulations
are totally ineffective and apparently ‘trumped’ when in opposition to activities allowed under 
the Oregon Forest Practices Act.   After consultation, it seemed that the EPA also takes a ‘hands
off’ approach to dealing with state logging practices.  

In my personal opinion, and based on my experiences with the agency, the Oregon Department
of Forestry’s primary focus is to make sure that logging occurs as quickly and efficiently as
possible for the timber industry - with as little interference or participation by the effected



community.  The water district quickly discovered that the riparian regulations purported to be
‘protection’ by the Department of Forestry are, pun intended, weak as water.  

Bottom line - our water - our surface water, groundwater, drinking water - is essentially
left unprotected because of the inability of State or local governments to effectively
administer a nonpoint pollution program in Oregon.

Oregon politicians and officials, in my opinion, are unable to stand up to the heavy political and
financial influence wielded by the timber and development industries in Oregon - influence
which prevents any meaningful regulatory actions regarding nonpoint pollution of our waters.

The main point: Oregon does not have a workable program that meets the requirements of EPA
and NOAA for a coastal nonpoint pollution program. Piecemeal approaches such as promises to
increase TMDL’s, tighten Department of Forestry riparian rules and decommission legacy roads,
are insufficient as basic management measures to grant Oregon approval for a nonpoint program.
Further conditional approval and promises of better enforcement provide no protection to
Oregon’s rivers, streams and lakes.

I propose that EPA and NOAA step back, and require Oregon to provide not only a solid
framework of basic management measures, but also a detailed and concrete list of additional
management measures to actually protect riparian areas, and provide substantially increased
protections for fertilizer, herbicide and pesticide applications near fish-bearing and non-fish
bearing streams.

Oregon’s problem is not simply inadequate enforcement: it is a refusal to create, use, enforce and
maintain a nonpoint program that protects the designated uses requiring protection. One of the
most important “designated uses” is “public and private drinking water,” and this is where my
principal concern lies, due to my personal long experience with the subject at hand.  Unless EPA
and NOAA provide adequate management measures to control impacts such as sedimentation,
fertilizer, pesticide and herbicide contamination for our drinking water supplies, depending on
the States to do so will result in even more damage to our drinking water supplies.   

As so clearly stated by Dr. Larson in the attached 1992 letter to Heceta Water District: “The high
costs of lake degradation will be borne by the people who depend on Clear Lake for their vital
drinking water.”  Decades have passed, and the problems remain unresolved.

Oregon’s DEQ, Lane County and even nearby City of Florence have a decades-long history of
creating “paper plans” to protect water quality that have had no effect on actual water quality. 
To me, that demonstrates that the EPA/NOAA approach has been a failure. As long as Oregon
governmental agencies continue to receive Federal monies for this program, it will never create
an enforceable (much less enforced) and therefore effective, program.   
 
In conclusion, I urge EPA and NOAA to disapprove Oregon’s current Coastal Nonpoint
Pollution Control Program (CNPCP), and withdraw funding from Oregon that helps the State
implement the existing program. Then work with Oregon and its agencies to craft a workable
and enforceable plan that truly improves water quality on the ground in the coastal region.  No



more ineffective and wasteful  ‘paper plans.’  No more ‘Oregon Forest Practices trumps clean
water.’  Thousands of coastal residents currently face the prospect of drinking water laced with
fertilizer, pesticides, herbicides and sediment. This is a health risk, as well as being costly for the
drinking water suppliers such as Heceta Water District.

If the program is not protecting drinking water for humans, it’s obviously not protecting fish or
wildlife, either.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment.

Sincerely,

Attached: 1992 Letter from Dr. Douglas W. Larson
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